
HALIFAX REGIONAL MUNICIPALITY 
Public Information Meeting 
Case 20110 
 

Wednesday, November 18, 2015 
7:00 p.m. 

Beaver Bank Kinsac Community Centre 
 
STAFF IN  
ATTENDANCE: Ben Sivak, Major Projects Planner, HRM Development Approvals 
 Holly Kent, Planning Technician, HRM Development Approvals 
 Cara McFarlane, Planning Controller, HRM Development Approvals 
     
ALSO IN 
ATTENDANCE: Councillor Brad Johns, District 14 
 Councillor Barry Dalrymple, District 1  
 Councillor Steve Craig, District 15 
 Kourosh Rad, WSP Canada Inc. 
 Connor Wallace, WSP Canada Inc. 
 Ken O’Brien, WSP Canada Inc. 

Dennis Rogers, Marque Investments 
  
PUBLIC IN 
ATTENDANCE: Approximately 62  
 
The meeting commenced at approximately 7:03 p.m. 
 

 
1. Call to order, purpose of meeting – Ben Sivak 
 
Mr. Sivak introduced himself as the Planner facilitating this application through the planning 
process; Councillor Brad Johns, District 14; Councillor Barry Dalrymple, District 1; Councillor 
Steve Craig, District 15; Kourosh Rad, Connor Wallace and Ken O’Brien, WSP Canada Inc.; 
Dennis Rogers, Marque Investments; and Holly Kent (Planning Technician) and Cara 
McFarlane (Planning Controller), HRM Development Approvals. 
 
The Public Information Meeting (PIM) Agenda was reviewed. 
 
The purpose of the PIM is to identify to the community that HRM has received an application, 
give some background on the proposal and receive feedback from the public before the staff 
report is prepared. This is purely for information exchange and no decisions are made at the 
PIM.  
 
2. Overview of Proposal and Planning Process – Ben Sivak 

 
Ben Sivak provided an overview of the proposal and the planning process being followed to 
consider the application.   Overall, the proposal is for a mixed density residential open space 
design development for an approximately 350 acres (150 hectare) site located on Windgate 
Drive in Beaver Bank.   Components of the proposals include: 

• A request to extend the water service boundary; 

• A development agreement for an open space subdivision design consisting of 55 units 
on individual lots (Hybrid Design) and 210 units in common ownership (classic design); 
and 

• A request to rezone to the MU-1 (Mixed Use 1) Zone and increase the permitted size of 



commercial uses.   
  
Amendments to the Regional Subdivision By-law for extending the water service boundary 
would be considered by Regional Council.  Consideration of the proposed development 
agreement and land use by-law amendment is considered through an overlapping process with 
the final decision made by the North West Community Council. 
 
3. Presentation of Proposal – Kourosh Rad, Urban Planner, WSP Canada Inc. 
 
The majority of the site (approximately 2/3) is I-1 (Mixed Industrial Use) Zone which currently 
permits industrial, general commercial and resource uses (agriculture and other resource 
activities included). The remainder (1/3 of the site) is MR-1 (Mixed Resource Uses). 
 
The landowners and developers are from the community, are excited about this proposal and 
would like to enhance the community by bringing more residential and introducing some 
commercial uses to the area that don’t currently exist while creating a walkable and safe 
community.  
 
There are two types of residential requested. One is under condominium ownership where a 
portion of the land is bought by an individual but the services are being provided by the 
condominium. Nothing beyond the individual’s portion of land can be disturbed. The other is the 
Hybrid concept where an individual buys a free-standing, traditional lot and 80% of the lot must 
remain undisturbed. The house and accessory uses must be within 20% of the property.  
 
Primary conservation features on the site include: buffers and watercourse setbacks; significant 
habitat and endangered species; 1:100 year flood plans; rock outcroppings; slopes in excess of 
30%; agricultural soils and activities; potential archaeological sites; and ground water recharge 
areas. At the secondary level, other features that need to be protected are considered: scenic 
views; heritage properties; historic features; mature forest and other vegetation; existing trails; 
parks and natural corridors; and current and past land uses.  
 
The above features have been assessed for the existing property as well as a radius of 600 
metres around the site. Wetlands are fairly dominant on the property (shown on slide) and the 
plan has to be designed to protect those wetlands. Also, there is potential for archaeological 
areas; therefore, a study is required. Trails run through the site and all effort is being made to 
preserve and possibly enhance those.  
 
The concept plan and location of buildings were explained: an access that comes through 
Windgate Drive; the front portion designated for commercial uses; condominium ownership; 
four, four-storey buildings; free-standing, traditional looking lots; amenities – amphitheater, 
soccer/sports field and pocket park; the trails; and the land in between is to be protected.  
 
Proposed residential/commercial uses: 55 single lots (Hybrid type); 46 under condominium 
ownership; 44 townhouses; and a total of 120 multi units; medical offices; pharmacy; 
neighbourhood grocery store; day care facilities; shops and restaurants. The developer did an 
extensive analysis that showed these services were missing in the neighbourhood.  
 
An image of the developer’s sales office current under construction was shown. Architects are 
hired to make sure the residential and commercial buildings design reflect the respect and 
vision for the neighbourhood. Examples were shown.  
 
 
 
 



Presentation of Traffic Impact Study (TIS) – Ken O’Brien, Senior Engineer, WSP Canada 
Inc. 
 
Mr. O’Brien pointed out that the engineer who performed the TIS was out of town and he was 
asked to present the information at the PIM. The TIS looks at the following: a) Existing traffic 
situation (available traffic count information is obtained through HRM). In this study, additional 
traffic counts were obtained at the intersections of Windgate Drive/Beaver Bank Road, 
Windgate Drive/ Windsor Junction Road, and Windgate Drive/Rivendale Drive; b) How much 
traffic will be generated by the development and where will it go; c) What impact it will have on 
the existing road system; and d) What should be done to mitigate these changes. 
 
A chart outlining the anticipated traffic counts for the proposal during peak hours was shown. 
The TIS, and HRM studies, have deemed that although the intersection of Windgate Drive and 
Beaver Bank Road is one of the most problematic, traffic signals and left turning lanes are not 
warranted. It is, however, being recommended that traffic signals or a redesign of that 
intersection be considered due to the proximity of the railroad and restaurant.  
 
Presentation of Proposal (cont’d) – Kourosh Rad, Urban Planner, WSP Canada Inc. 
 
An Archaeologist assessed the site and recommended that archaeological testing needs to be 
done at the time of any work being done on the site for a 50 m x 50 m area. Also, that 
archaeological testing be done before breaking any ground on the site.  
 
The site is surrounded by two existing watermains and is currently permitted to have serviced 
water. Halifax Water would like to complete the loops on both of these watermains; therefore, 
hopefully the development can connect to the systems as well.  
 
It is important that communities outside of the urban core be self-sufficient when it comes to 
wastewater treatment. Individual onsite sewage systems for free-standing lots are considered. 
Mr. Rad listed three other options for the condominium units.  
 
This development would provide the following community contributions: amenities to the 
community; Halifax Water network connection; preserving and/or enhancing the walking trails; 
and the proposed uses would provide services that are missing in the neighbourhood and would 
create a hub. The developer would like to create an area for young families as well as long-time 
residents who would like to remain living in the area with their families.  
 
 
4. Questions and Comments 
 
Bryn Weadon, Whitewood Way, is concerned about the Windgate Drive/Beaver Bank Road 
intersection. This is already a dangerous intersection without adding 200 plus families. This 
issue has to be resolved before adding density in the area. If that property has to be developed, 
he believes that the proposal provides a good mix and protects the existing sensitive areas and 
trails.  
 
Theresa Scratch, Cavalier Drive, Second Lake Provincial Trail Association, is disappointed 
that there has been no mention of the existing 700 acre Provincial Park, which is quite 
dependent upon Second Lake, directly across the street from the proposed development. She 
would like to ensure that Second Lake is taken into consideration. This Open Space 
development is supposed to be for preserving natural features onsite but it should also take into 
consideration the impact it would have on natural features offsite. Mr. Rad – 600 metres around 
the site was examined for natural features as well. A requirement for this development is to 
have pre and post development stormwater runoff assessment done to avoid damaging any 



existing watercourses and wetlands on and offsite. Ms. Scratch has a water quality study that 
was done for Second Lake which she will provide to Mr. Rad.  
 
Ms. Scratch understands that the development itself is on pyretic slates; therefore, potential 
damage could occur. Will pyretic slate be considered? Mr. Rad – Yes.  
 
Ms. Scratch – It was suggested in the presentation that the community facilities would be for 
public use. In other Open Space developments, because they were owned and operated by the 
condominium corporation, community facilities were not available for public use. Ms. Scratch - 
Will the community facilities (amenities) be turned over to HRM? Mr. Sivak believes there is 
interest from HRM’s side for connectivity with the trails and parks. Mr. Rad referring to Seven 
Lakes development, said that regulations did not allow it but in the end, it was resolved. The 
intention of the developer is to have the proposed facilities become public property.  
 
Rachael Sherwood, Majestic Avenue, is a Beaver Bank resident and a coordinator for local 
day cares. There are 250 small business owners who run day cares in and around the Beaver 
Bank area for Beaver Bank and Lower Sackville residents. Day cares are shutting down due to 
under capacity. Is a day care centre being considered for the development? Mr. Rad could not 
say because there is nothing specific at this point. Ms. Sherwood can give some factual 
information to base their research on. If a centre comes in that is offering subsidiaries to clients, 
250 small businesses could be out of business. Mr. Rad – 300 residential units are proposed 
and therefore could potentially help those small businesses. 
 
Ms Sherwood is concerned that the amendment for the commercial use (2,000 to 6,500 square 
feet) is for the entire plan area not just the subject property. Mr. Sivak – Correct, and Staff will 
look at it carefully and from a global perspective rather than site specific.  
 
Rene Melancon, Rivendale Drive – How will this impact the wastewater runoff tax charge? Mr. 
Sivak was not sure. Staff will research and provide an answer in the Staff report going forward. 
Mr. Melancon – Will there be an increase in property taxes due to more commercial and 
amenities in the area? Mr. Sivak – Staff considers the financial sustainability of the 
development. The developer pays for the construction of new roads and over time the servicing 
of the road is turned over to HRM. In an ideal situation, the tax revenue from the development 
pays for the infrastructure. HRM ensures that the fiscal impact on the city is neutral or better. 
Mr. Rad – Because this development is connecting to existing roads, HRM may have an 
interest in maintaining the roads themselves. 
 
Mr. Melancon is on a well. How will construction impact the potable water? Mr. Rad – Nova 
Scotia has very strict rules and it is the responsibility of the developer to make sure the water 
table is not going to be affected in terms of quality and quantity. The water should not be 
affected at all, but if it is, there are ways to deal with it.  
 
Mario Robitaille, Capilano Drive, is concerned about the traffic flow on Windgate Drive. He is 
also concerned about the natural beauty being taken away from the single unit dwellings in 
Rivendale and Capilano Subdivisions. Mr. Rad – The multi-unit buildings are strategically 
located in a place that will not be seen due to the existing vegetation and topography in the 
area.  
 
Victor Cobb, Chair of the Beaver Bank Community Awareness Association, feels that the 
development itself is fine. Did the TIS take into account other potential developments along 
Beaver Bank Road? There is always a bottleneck at the bottom of the road. There is potential 
for the By-Pass from Burnside to Duke Street in Bedford to come onto Glendale Drive. HRM 
Traffic assures the vehicles will not come to Beaver Bank Road but it will happen. He asked that 
the whole picture be considered when looking at traffic. Mr. Sivak – The applicant’s studies are 



being reviewed by HRM engineering staff as well. Staff is aware of the other developments in 
the area and their conclusions will be globally based. Mr. O’Brien – The only intersections 
considered in their study was those mentioned in the presentation. In this case, the TIS was 
done with an annual growth rate and the background growth (the volume that occurs without 
this development). The TIS did not include the intersections of Beaver Bank Road/Glendale 
Drive or Beaver Bank Road/Sackville Drive.  
 
Ted Malpage, Briancrest Road – What about the impact of the construction trucks and 
vehicles? For a project of five years or so, that could cause many concerns for people that have 
to use the roads during peak times. It is dangerous pulling onto Beaver Bank Road from 
Windgate Drive every day. Mr. O’Brien – The TIS did recommend, although not warranted, that 
HRM consider installation of signals to compensate for the high delays at this intersection during 
peak periods. Construction vehicles are not usually considered in traffic studies because they 
are spread out over a long period of time.  
 
Moira Burhoe, Terry Road – Consideration of safety should be taken into account when 
looking at Windgate Drive for use by residents for active living and transportation. The road is 
very dangerous. She asked for an explanation on the archaeological areas and radius used. Mr. 
Rad explained that Provincial mapping is used. There is a full study online as part of our 
application. An Archaeologist identified a 50 m x 50 m area where any development that occurs 
here has to be done in the presence of an Archaeologist.  
 
Ms. Burhoe is concerned about where the children will go to school. Already children in the 
Beaver Bank area are being bussed to Waverley. Where are things at in terms of discussions 
with Halifax Regional School Board (HRSB)? Mr. Sivak – HRSB is part of the internal review. 
Comments have yet to be received on this proposal. Staff will continue to follow up with HRSB. 
Mr. Rad – A presentation to HRSB can be provided if requested.  
 
Denis Forin, Lucasville, is concerned with amendments to the land use by-law in regards to 
requirements for commercial uses of MU-1 increasing from 2,000 square feet to 6,500 square 
feet. The land use by-law covers Hammond Plains, Upper Sackville, Lucasville, Beaver Bank, 
Waterstone and more. Many of them have MU-1 Zoned properties. Why amend a by-law for one 
project that will affect so many communities? Why not evaluate this development as a stand-
alone project? Mr. Sivak – The applicant was looking for site specific zoning but the site is not 
eligible under the current Municipal Planning Strategy (MPS); therefore, the rules under the MU-
1 Zone have to be amended. Because it could potentially have a broader affect, Staff will look at 
it from a global point of view. Within the framework of the plan, there may be opportunities to 
limit the scope of it.  
 
Natalie Downey – If the land use by-law amendment is a blanket approach, will there be further 
public meetings within the other communities or is that assumed with tonight’s PIM? Currently, 
there is a development agreement proposal with HRM (Case 19860) to expand to a commercial 
recreation use for a property located on Lucasville Road. If the land use by-law amendment is 
approved, will that proposal now become null and void? Mr. Sivak – The two applications are 
very separate. The commercial recreation by development agreement is a separate policy and 
process under the MPS for Beaver Bank, Hammonds Plains and Upper Sackville. The change 
to the MU-1 Zone does have broad implications; therefore, Staff will be cautious when 
considering the request. Ms. Downey – The request of the current proposal does have broader 
implications than the Beaver Bank community and as a result, HRM should have a public venue 
that reaches out to the other affected communities. Mr. Rad – The developer would prefer a site 
specific amendment but regulations do not allow it. Currently, it is zoned I-1 and the rezoning 
will ensure that future landowners would not be permitted any industrial uses. The increase is 
square footage is due to viability of businesses.  
 



Iris Drummond, Lucasville Road, suggested that the notices that were mailed should indicate 
in the title that the whole plan area would be affected. PIMs should be held in all affected 
communities. Will that happen? Mr. Sivak cannot make commitments or conclusions at this PIM 
but her point is noted. Ms. Drummond – Some development agreements proceed differently 
from when they were presented. Mr. Rad – With previous land use by-law amendments, if other 
communities were affected, the residents were invited to the meetings.  
 
Kevin Copley, Beaver Bank, NWPAC Member – Will there be any units within the 
development drawing from a well? Mr. Sivak – At this time, the applicant is looking to extend 
the water service boundary; therefore, they are looking to connect into city water. Regional 
Council has to approve this portion. Mr. Copley – Are homes in adjacent subdivisions currently 
using wells? Mr. Sivak – From information received at tonight’s PIM, there seems to be a bit of 
a mix. Mr. Copley – Is there any risk that the volume of wastewater going into those units could 
cross contaminate into the water supplies of some of the residents that currently use wells? Mr. 
Rad said not at all. Many different scenarios have been considered and it is pretty safe to use 
the systems that are available today. Technology is quite advanced and there are many backup 
systems.  
 
Mr. Copley shares the same traffic concerns. The TIS, page 14, indicated that the Windgate 
Drive approach will experience excessive average delays and cue lengths particularly in the pm 
peak hour both with and without the addition of site generated trips. Is Synchro software a 
technology that is used to do the traffic counts? Mr. O’Brien – Synchro is a performance 
analysis package that analyses the performance of an intersection based on volumes using 15 
minute increments throughout the peak period.  
 
Lyle Mailman, Colville Court – Are the four multi-unit dwellings going to be condos or rentals? 
Mr. Rad could not answer that question at the moment. The buildings will be designed to 
include age sensitive, accessible units. Mr. Sivak - HRM can control the building design, but 
cannot specify who can live there.. Mr. Rad – Clarification for the definition of senior housing is 
being sought, because the developer does not want to limit the buildings only to seniors with 
disabilities. Mr. Mailman – At what stage will you know if the units will be condos or rentals? Mr. 
Sivak – At this point, the plans are conceptual. Staff and the applicant will negotiate and things 
may change. Before Regional Council and NWCC make a decision, advertising for a public 
hearing (another opportunity for the public to be heard) will be done. Mr. Mailman – Will the 
condominiums on the bottom part of the site be duplexes, semis, town houses or single units? 
Mr. Rad – It depends on demand.  
 
Mr. Mailman – There are four buildings with 120 units in total with no connection to municipal 
wastewater or stormwater management services. This is very concerning and should be noted 
by HRM. Mr. Rad – Water would be self-sustaining. Mr. Mailman – This is a concern for people 
that are on existing wells not to mention the watersheds that run to Second Lake and Beaver 
Pond. Mr. Rad – The regulations within the Regional Plan are very strict. The systems are very 
advanced and the wastewater used within this area would be dealt with within the area. The 
systems can be expanded for the entire area but it is likely for this specific development that 
there will be several different wastewater treatment systems.  
 
Mr. Mailman – Will there be phasing for the development? Mr. Rad – Not at this point. The 
development could be five to fifteen years, but would depend on demand.  
 
Mr. Mailman – The bottom half of the development does not fit into the existing community and 
therefore, he opposes to it, along with other reasons. Is there no road connection in the middle 
of the development? Mr. Rad – To avoid shortcutting and to preserve as many natural features 
as possible, it was not suggested. Mr. Mailman – Was the intersection at Majestic Avenue 
considered? What about O’Leary Drive? Were they included in the TIS? Mr. O’Brien – Majestic 



Avenue was looked at for a different study. Mr. Mailman – As part of the development, and 
several other potential and approved developments, HRM needs to evaluate the traffic for 
commercial services and residential and school infrastructure. Something has to happen at the 
Windgate Drive/Beaver Bank Road intersection. Mr. Sivak – The TIS noted the intersection and 
it has been noted tonight. Staff will work with the engineers. Mr. Mailman – In the Spring, he 
requested a traffic safety survey review be done on the Beaver Bank Road. Some of it has 
started. That area as a whole needs to be looked at in regards to speed restriction, safety and 
conflicting signage as there are two new quarries and an asphalt plant in the area. When will the 
Margeson Extension go through to Beaver Bank? Mr. Sivak couldn’t answer at this time.  
 
Sherry Johnson, Valerie Court – The proposed sewage treatment plant is located adjacent to 
properties existing on Valerie Court. Can you guarantee there will be no odor from the plant? 
Speaking on behalf of her neighbours, she would not be very happy to have a sewage treatment 
plant next to her property. Mr. Rad – The plan is to put part of the sewage treatment plant there, 
not all of it. He asked her to provide her email address in order for their civil engineer to answer 
her question directly.  
 
Ms. Johnson avoids the Windgate Drive/Beaver Bank Road intersection by going the other way 
because of the danger during peak times. There are two other developments that will have an 
impact on traffic volumes as well.  
 
David Barrett, Maplewood Court, is a lifetime resident of Beaver Bank and is pleased with the 
development and the neighbours in the area. He has been working on the Windgate 
Drive/Beaver Bank Road intersection indirectly for 20 plus years. A few years ago, HRM had all 
the underground services for lights installed. Also, he has mentioned at many meetings in the 
past that the road from Millwood Drive to Glendale Drive and from the Irving on Sackville Drive 
after Lucasville Road, need turning lanes. He informed the residents that the two lanes that run 
to Highway 101 from Sackville Drive are meant to be used. They are not only for passing 
purposes, but they cause the traffic signals to change faster. He believes this development will 
be a great asset for the community.   
 
Bill Horne, Wellington, MLA for Waverley/Fall River/Beaver Bank Area – This development 
will increase traffic. The proposed road from Highway 101 from Mt. Uniacke to Wellington and 
then to the airport was approved back in 1985/87 but hasn’t been developed. It may be built 
when the money is available but in his opinion, Transportation and Infrastructure Renewal has 
no intentions of building that at any time soon. He suggested underground parking for the multi-
unit dwellings. Outside parking would create a large footprint with runoffs from cars including 
oils and gas. Catch basins, possibly oil/water separators, would be needed to collect the water 
so it wouldn’t interfere with the treatment plants for cleaning the stormwater. The underground 
parking would also be advantageous in the wintertime and a lot of natural land would be 
preserved. Otherwise, he likes the development of multi-use with different types of affordable 
homes and structures plus the fact that there are existing walking trails that could probably be 
connected to trails heading up towards Windsor or along the old railroad bed. He suggested that 
the Windgate Drive and Beaver Bank Road be looked at carefully and try to make it easier for 
people to use. It would be nice to see transit there. Mr. Rad – Protective parking on the main 
floor of the building is being considered.  
 
Walter Regan, Sackville Rivers Association – If the service boundary is not extended, does 
that mean the development will be on wells? If it is extended, most people, not all, will blow their 
septic fields out. What happens to adjacent land owners and wells? Measures should be taken 
to avoid the same situation as Rivendale / Monarch Subdivision where water was piped to 
everyone. If water is given, it should include sewer as well. Mr. Rad - If the boundary is not 
extended, a Stage II water analysis would have to be done to make sure the water quality and 
quantity are fine for the intended number of units. Also, this development would look very 



different.  
 
Mr. Regan - Subdivisions of this type should automatically have sidewalks.  
 
Mr. Regan - There should be a minimum buffer of 30 metres from all watercourses including 
wetlands. This development must have oil/grit separators to keep the oil and pollutants out of 
the watercourses. Wetland protection must be a priority including large buffers to the wetlands 
themselves and there should be a study of the quality of the wetlands. Mr. Rad – Buffers from 
wetlands is a point well-taken. The underlying premise of this development is protection of 
existing environmental features. Wetlands are one of the most important features. An area was 
shown where crossing a watercourse could not be avoided.  
 
Mr. Regan – A study should be done for pyretic slates to ensure no damage occurs and 
Provincial regulations should be followed.  
 
Mr. Regan - The water quality in Sackville Lakes Provincial Park must be protected. He 
suggested to HRM that negotiations include a five year monitoring system concentrating on no 
increase in phosphorus level. The lakes and parks must come first. Mr. Rad – The lake should 
be used and the developer does not want to affect the water quality in any way.  
 
Mr. Regan – There is nothing noted about mass transit. Mr. Rad – The landowner approached 
Halifax Transit offering them land for a Park and Ride terminal but they were not interested at 
that time. The applicant has an interest in a terminal and will make the offer again.  
 
Mr. Regan – At full build out, how many residents will there be? Mr. Rad – 1000 maybe.  
 
Mr. Regan likes the idea of underground parking for the multi-unit buildings. Again, water quality 
of the lake must be protected. Direct discharge of stormwater into a watercourse or wetland 
must be avoided and should go into the ground for groundwater recharge especially because of 
adjacent landowners who are on wells.  
 
Mr. Regan – Hard surfaces cause stormwater runoff to flow faster which usually affects the 
groundwater. Along with the Stage I hydrologic study, monitoring tests on adjacent lands should 
be done to ensure they are not affected. Mr. Rad will get confirmation from the engineers.  
 
Mr. Regan hopes the development agreement includes a tree retention/planting policy.  
 
Brenton Heighton, Rivendale Drive, raised the concern about the busses and water. He is a 
resident on a well. If busses are brought in, it will probably be serviced as a P1 street which 
means it would be serviced with salt during the Winter as opposed to sand which is being used 
now. This would affect the water in the area. Mr. Rad thanked him for the comment as he was 
not aware of this issue.  
 
Ashley Morton, Duffus Street, doesn’t believe this development should go ahead. He 
suggested that additional residential density is not what most people in the area want. Schools 
in the area are already overcrowded and people are concerned about cycling and walking safety 
on the road. New development and additional population increase density should be happening 
on the Peninsula. This development will add more cars meaning that no street in the area will be 
safer to bike or walk because this development goes ahead. Realistically, this will generate 
nothing but car traffic. 
 
Mr. Morton - In regards to the trails, he pointed out that with a bareland condominium structure, 
our client is unable to offer the private trails and parks to HRM; therefore, they must be retained 
within the ownership of the condominium corporation.  



Mr. Morton – There probably won’t be public transit here. There are larger developments with 
more density that don’t have public transit.  
 
Mr. Morton – The amount of time and energy that has been put into the developing of the 
proposal should not be used as a justification for approving it. Too often developments go 
forward because of this reason. The applicant mentioned the sales office that is currently being 
constructed and phrases like, “then they can continue on through the development process” and 
Mr. Sivak used photos from their file in his presentation, making one believe that it will happen 
with maybe some modifications.  
 
Mr. Morton - There was a comment that the proposal is overprotecting the site. The site has 
been previously logged and is not a perfectly natural environment and the best thing for 
protecting this site would to avoid putting 1000 people on it.  
 
Mr. Morton - There is a lot more than a pocket park available there and that should be 
preserved as much as possible in its current state.  
 
Mr. Morton is not convinced that adding 1000 people to this area is a good idea.  
 
Mr. Rad is a planner himself and lives on the Peninsula. He appreciates the fact that people in 
this area love their neighbourhood and many choose to stay here. Some are forced to move due 
to affordability or suitability. This development is about providing the best housing option 
through conservation of the land.  
 
Tristan Cleveland, Duncan Street, is representing the HRM Alliance which is a coalition of 
over 50 groups from across the region for rural and suburban areas that push for the enactment 
of the Regional Plan. The Regional Plan hasn’t been mentioned but this is a direct abrogation of 
the Regional Plan. This is not a growth centre and is beyond the water service boundary. The 
boundaries should not be extended because someone requests it. People expressing concerns 
about traffic getting worse, about schools being full, about the potential risks to people’s well 
water, potential risks to waterways and lakes are all extremely relevant. There are places in this 
region that are looking for more growth and density. Mr. Rad – This proposal is completely 
within the rights of the landowner and it is within the Regional Plan provisions from 2011. There 
are people that live in these areas that have the right to an opportunity to live here if they 
choose to do so. Mr. Cleveland pointed out that a CMHC study indicated that people who are 
trying to sell their homes are having trouble doing so making it clear, in his opinion, that the 
amount of supply needs to be expanded. In his opinion, this development is not in the spirit of 
the Regional Plan.  
 
Councillor Brad Johns, District 14, thanked the last two speakers for taking the time and 
coming from downtown to the community to express many points in a global perspective that 
some people don’t understand or are not following in regards to Regional Planning.  
 
Councillor Johns would like some clarification in regards to the Regional Plan and Beaver 
Bank being in a growth restricted zone and how this impacts it.  
 
Councillor Johns - During his time as a Councillor, he has only once seen a zoning change 
which was in Middle Sackville and only affected three lots. He would like to see exactly what the 
implications of this are in the broader context.  
 
Councillor Johns – Over the years, there have been other locations that have requested a 
change in the serviceable boundaries and have been turned down. He would like a follow up on 
that.  
 



Councillor Johns pointed out that this is an application that has come forward. The developer 
has a right to pay his money, come forward and go through the process but it does not mean 
that it will approved by Council. Unfortunately, the public is not always informed if an application 
has not approved or it’s been withdrawn. What is being proposed and presented tonight, may 
not be same at the public hearing. He suggested that everyone come out to public hearing for 
another opportunity to be heard by Regional Council and NWCC.  
 
Councillor Johns - On Monday evening past, the concerns around Windgate Drive and Beaver 
Bank Road were raised. It was noted that the issues there go back some 20 years. NWCC did 
unanimously recommend to Regional Council that this be considered as a priority in the 
upcoming regional budget. Staff are well aware of the issues and hopefully, regardless of the 
outcome of this application, something will happen there.  He thanked everyone for coming this 
evening. 
 
 
5. Closing Comments  

 
Mr. Sivak thanked everyone for coming and expressing their comments.  

 
 

6. Adjournment 
 
The meeting adjourned at approximately 9:06 p.m.  


